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TACT (Tenants and Council Together)

meeting of GROUP

wednesday 12th September 2018 – 2pm
ATTENDANCE
	Monica Gill
	Central

	John Bond
	Weeke

	Chris Pink
	Denmead

	Michael Fawcitt
	Central

	Lin Mellish 
	Kings Worthy 

	Chris Barton-Briddon 
	Otterbourne & Compton 

	Doug Dobson
	Winnall 

	David Blyth 
	Stanmore 

	Linda Blyth 
	Stanmore 

	Ted Shepherd
	Denmead

	Sheila Burns
	Stanmore

	Tony White 
	Hursley 

	David Light 
	Stanmore 

	Joan Stevens
	Kings Worthy 

	David Chafe
	Stanmore

	Pippa Cole
	Central

	Linda Rogers
	Bishops Waltham

	Ernie Nunn
	Stanmore

	Deanne Adams
	Denmead

	June Glass
	Winchester

	Guests
	

	Cllr Eileen Berry 
	WCC Councillor

	Richard Burden 
	WCC Head of Housing Finance

	Amber Russell 
	WCC Head of Housing Services 

	Janette Palmer 
	WCC Head of Housing Policy and Projects 

	Christopher Pope 
	WCC – Housing (Incomes Manager)

	Davina Domone-Hollands
	WCC Neighbourhood Services 

	Lucy Spence 
	WCC Tenant Involvement Officer 

	Jennifer Mitchell
	WCC Housing Policy and Project Apprentice


1. 
Introduction, Welcome and Apologies
Monica Gill, Chair, welcomed all to the meeting. She introduced members to the guests in attendance (as above). Apologies have been received from: Cllr Horrill, Cllr Miller, Cllr Rutter, Cllr Izzard, Gillian Knight, Rebecca Hallett, Sue Down, Mick Collins, Sandra Salter, Annie Miller, Valerie Adcock and Ian Wheeler. 
M. Gill paid tribute to two members of TACT who have sadly passed away since the last formal meeting of the group. David Cruden, whose funeral was last week, and mentioned there was a collection for David’s Chosen Charity ‘West Meon Sports Club’. David Harrison sadly passed away in July. 
2. 
Minutes of Previous Meeting: 12th June 2018
2.1 
Corrections: J. Stevens mentioned error, Page 6, Second Update (misspelling/ Typing Error – to be corrected) 
2.2 
True record:  Proposed: T. Shepherd   Seconded: J. Bond
2.3 
Matters arising: Actions from Last Meeting

Actions reviewed – see Actions Log under point 9 for a summary of updates.

3.0
Chris Pope, Income Services Manager Stop Loan Sharks Charter
3.1      C. Pope explained 3 points: What a Loan Shark is, why we as Winchester City Council are raising Awareness, and What the Charter Event is. 
3.1.1 What is a Loan Shark? C. Pope explained a loan shark is someone who illegally lends money to people within their community, charging high interest rates for repayments and using abuse and threats when repayments aren’t made. Loan Sharks have NO license and are not approved by the Financial Conduct Authority (FCA). 

3.1.2 Why is Winchester City Council raising awareness? C. Pope explained WCC are engaging in a campaign partnership with the Illegal Money Lending Team (IMLT) based at Birmingham City Council, but who work across the country. This partnership involves informing community bodies, such as, the police, fire and rescue teams, churches and other organisations who loan sharks are; gathering evidence of loan sharks across the district and to help the IMLT to prosecute. Raising awareness is also for protection of the people within the district, reducing fear and to educate people on more sustainable lending options. 

3.1.3 What is the Loan shark Charter Event? C. Pope explained this event is to bring the Winchester district community together, inform them of the ‘Zero tolerance to Loan Sharks’ employed by WCC and inviting them to join this campaign alongside Winchester City Council. 

Questions and Comments
L.Mellish mentioned a situation her son was in, and proceeded to ask how you would stop someone from borrowing money from a Loan Shark?
C. Pope replied that everyone has a choice, and they try by educating people about the consequences and other options, such as Credit Unions and even the use of legal money lenders such as ‘Wonga’. J. Palmer also mentioned the work Citizen’s Advice Winchester District (previously the Citizens Advice Bureau) do around debt and money management advice. 
T. Shepherd mentioned the use of paperwork which is always used by professional and legal money lenders. 

S. Burns asked about the interest rates of both Illegal and legal money lenders, describing them as extortionate. 

C. Pope stated that legal money lenders, by law, have to declare and explain the interest rate of the loan. It was also discussed that illegal money lenders do not disclose interest rates and often make them up during the repayment period. 
M. Fawcitt mentioned Credit Unions and the interest rates, asking if they were lower than illegal money lenders and legal lenders such as Wonga. 
Credit Unions offer sustainable lending options. Illegal money lenders interest rates are generally very high. The Financial Conduct Authority set a maximum interest rate for legal lenders. 
Cllr Berry mentioned the importance of communicating all this information to people.

C. Pope also clarified that loans amongst family members, for example parents lending money to their children, is completely normal and isn’t an illegal form of money lending. 

S. Burns mentioned a friend was afraid to visit the Citizens Advice Winchester district out of fear of judgement. C. Pope assured this would not be the case and that Citizens Advice can home visit as part of their agreement with Winchester City Council.
T. White asked the Chair what the Charter was. 

M. Gill proceeded to expand that the Charter was ‘Zero Tolerance to Loan Sharks’ and asked the group if they were happy for members of the Project Group to Sign the charter on behalf of TACT. There were no Objections to this. 

T. White also added that ‘saying No’ was never suggested as an option. 
C. Pope did assure T. White this was mentioned and everyone had a choice in the matter.
4. Lucy Spence , Tenant Involvement Officer 
4.1 Tenant Involvement – Digital Surveys

4.1.1 L. Spence explained her role for those members who she had not yet met. She is a Tenant Involvement Officer and is exploring alternative ways of engaging with the tenant population. One of these alternatives is through the use of online surveys. L.Spence explained that the first introduction to online surveys consultation closed last Friday 7th September and thanked all those members of TACT who took part in the survey. This survey asked Winchester City Council tenants views about using online surveys as another tool of tenant engagement. She stated that this would be complimentary to all existing methods and by no means is replacing what is already in place. Whether an incentive would increase the likelihood of engagement was also asked. She is currently in the process of compiling the report of responses, but has a snap shot of responses ready. There were 453 completed surveys. 68 people who requested further information about being an Involved Tenant have been contacted directly and sent an electronic copy of the tenant involvement leaflet. 
We asked whether you (the tenant) would be interested in receiving short online surveys. 67% of respondents said ‘yes’, 16% said No and 16% said they wanted to know more first. When asking the question; would you be more likely to return a survey if you received a reward? Of all the responses 43% said yes, 38% said no and 19% said they wanted to know more first. However when looking at these results by age, in the under 55s group, 60% said Yes, 22% said No, whereas Over 55s 29% said Yes and 52% said No. L. Spence stated that in terms of reaching as wide a demographic of the tenant population as possible, this is definitely something to take into consideration. No decisions have been made but this will lead onto further focus groups to discuss further. 
Questions and Comments
TACT asked what was the age breakdown of all respondents? 

L.Spence only had age breakdown with her for the question; would you be more likely to return a survey if you received a reward?

T. White expressed a concern that those who were not online would be forgotten. 

L. Spence assured this would not be the case and all the involvement already in place (TACT, SDGs and Scrutiny) would continue in the same way, explaining the idea and use of online/ digital surveys is to compliment the work already being done by the Tenant Involvement Team and the involved tenants. 
D. Dobson asked what the incentive for the tenants already involved, in TACT, SDGs and Scrutiny. 

L. Spence stated that the incentive scheme is still in the design stage and the focus groups are yet to be arranged. Part of this process will be to look at how the incentives will work, who can sign up to the scheme and how involved tenants sign up.
J. Bond mentioned incentives were used in the past for those involved and suggested it didn’t work or was not cost affective, asking why it would work this time? 

L. Spence said that she couldn’t comment on what had been offered in the past. But the current scheme is still to be discussed, it will have to go through a full proposal process and as part of this the financial implications will be looked into.  

J. Palmer also explained that this is in the early stages and there would be further debates throughout the process. 
T. Shepherd mentioned that the number of responses, 453, compared to the number of Tenants under WCC was not huge and how does this represent anything?
L. Spence responded that this is a way of engaging with as wide a group of the tenant population as possible. WCC doesn’t hold email addresses for all tenants and not all tenants want to be involved. When compared to the industry average this response rate is quite favourable. She directly emailed all those for whom we have an email address and published the survey link on WCC Facebook and Twitter pages as well as the Tenant Involvement Facebook page. 

M. Gill mentioned that at the beginning of scrutiny, people were given incentives. However, now people still attend meetings and are involved because they want to be, without an incentive. 

L. Spence said that existing Involved Tenants can be included in the discussions around how the scheme will operate. 
J.Palmer said that one of the suggestions received for an incentive was for a Handyperson. S. Burns remarked that a Handyperson Scheme had been suggested by tenants for many years and T. White asked for clarification of what a Handyperson is. 

J. Palmer commented that the Handyperson Service should be launched in October and clarified the type of work the Handyperson Scheme will cover.
C. Pink asked if the numbers included social landlords. 
L. Spence confirmed that the survey was sent to Winchester City Council tenants only. 
---- Refreshment Break ---

5. Davina Domone-Hollands, Neighbourhood Services Supervisor
5.1 Overview of Community Safety and Neighbourhood Services 
Davina introduced herself explaining that she is one of 5 Neighbourhood Services Officers (NSOs) who cover specifically the town forum area and district wide. There are accredited patrolling officers but they also have specialisms, DDH deals with Anti-Social behaviour, everything non statutory ranging from begging to youth nuisance. The other members of the team have specialities which include fly tip investigations, houses of multiple occupations (HMO’s) and trade waste. Davina also has a geographical area of Winnall and Highcliffe although the team will cover each others area as and when required. 

Questions and Comments
T. White asked about the monitoring of surrounding areas, such as Hursley. 

D. Domone-Hollands (D.DH) assured T. White these areas were covered and asked to speak to T. White after the meeting if he had any issues or would like her to explain the service.

L. Mellish asked if D.DH was aware of the problems that occur around the bus stop near the Discovery Centre. 

D. DH is aware of the issue and evidence is being built up to resolve this issue. The team is working on this and added that the group shouldn’t give money to those who beg on the streets and rather give money to “Spare Change for Real Change” also notify the NSO team to report individuals or incidents.

L. Blyth mentioned that she does speak to those up and down the high street. She added she does not give them money, rather speaks to them and often offers food or water. 
D.DH explained there are many services within the city that offer help, advice and support to those who are homeless.

D. Chafe mentioned that visitors to the City often give money, can be victims of theft and are unaware of the issues that these people may cause. 

D.DH stated that any incidents like these should be reported to 101.

D. Light explained the issues within Southampton and mentioned the resolution they have tried to implement.
D.DH suggested if any issues are seen they should be reported to Neighbourhood services on 01962 840 222 (and ask for the Neighbourhood Services Team) or to the non-emergency police in 101.
E. Nunn mentioned the issue around private properties - stones from the drive are making the path very dangerous and people have tripped.  

L. Blyth also mentioned this issue and she had spoken to the owner. 

D.DH - NSO for the area has already spoken to the home owner and this issue is being dealt with.

J. Bond mentioned confiscation action taken by Basildon Council. 
DDH - this type of action most likely to have been taken by the Police.
J Stevens – if people are known why are they still there.

D.DH – it’s necessary to build evidence before a notice can be served.
D.Blyth – can you issue Banning orders?

D.DH – yes but it needs evidence of several instances.

D.Dobson – do you deal with the electronic buskers?
D.DH – this would be dealt with by Environmental Health as a noise issue. 
6. 
Updates and Briefings:
6.1 Housing Cabinet Reports 

HRA report – page missing, report being resent. 
6.2 Party in the Park

M. Gill reported that attendance at Party in the Park wasn’t for TACT as many of the visitors weren’t Winchester City Council tenants. M. Gill suggested that may be better to go somewhere else. 

D. Chafe said that they got Housing 21 problems reported as people didn’t know what TACT was.

L. Blyth – asked whether new tenants get TACT leaflets. TACT information is in the Tenant Handbook. 
6.3 AGM 

M. Gill drew TACT’s attention to typo in the constitution – should read annual meetings but biennial elections. 
Agreed that Laura Taylor – Winchester City Council Chief Executive - be invited as a  speaker for the AGM.  Additionally there will be a panel of housing officers to include Andrew Kingston, Amber Russell, Richard Burden and Gillian Knight.  
7. Any Other Business
7.1 – Cllr Berry mentioned that TACT were vital and that they talked for tenants. She said what was needed was communication back from officers. MGill confirmed that she wasn’t always getting replies.  
7.2 – E. Morgan – suggested inviting a speaker to talk about Grenfell Tower. M Gill asked for the details. 

7.3 M. Fawcitt mentioned the good communication he had received from Fiona Churcher and would like this passed on. AR said she will let her know.

8.    Forthcoming Meetings
8.1  Meeting Dates

The next TACT meeting will be the AGM. Taking place on Tuesday 13 November 2018, The Walton Suite, Winchester Guildhall. 
9.   Actions
Several specific household issues were raised with officers to look into. Officers will feedback directly to individuals on these matters. Reports that indicate a wider issue -  details are recorded below and are as follows:

· Notification of the post inspection rates for works

· Information on the positioning and use of isolator switches for showers

· PH Jones letters – some going out with Liberty name. 

· Information requested regarding Stair lifts on communal stairways in sheltered schemes – can these be used by any resident of the block? – AR confirmed these could. 
Actions from previous meetings 

	Date
	Action
	Who

	12/06/18
	Investigate issue with the television reception and network coverage in both Whitewings and King Harold Court. 
Update – Referred to A. Kingston to investigate
	BG 

	12/06/18
	Raise issue of bins not being returned to the correct house after emptying, or are left a long distance away and being left to obstruct public pathways. 
	MG

	12/06/18
	Speak to Estates about gutters and roofs being checked and cleared in Brookside Close. Update   – has been raised with property services who will investigate. 
	MG 

	12/06/18
	Investigate why Walkabouts have reduced with the Neighbourhood Services team. 
	MG
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